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for not more than an additional 90 
days. The Board may unilaterally ex-
tend the time period or any period of 
extension for not more than 30 days 
where it must sanitize a complaint file 
that may contain information classi-
fied pursuant to Executive Order No. 
12356, or successor orders, as secret in 
the interest of national defense or for-
eign policy, provided the Board notifies 
the complainant of the extension. 

(2) Confidential supervisory informa-
tion, as defined in 12 CFR 261.2(c), and 
other confidential information of the 
Board may be included in the inves-
tigative file by the investigator, the 
EEO Programs Director, or another ap-
propriate officer of the Board, where 
such information is relevant to the 
complaint. Neither the complainant 
nor the complainant’s personal rep-
resentative may make further disclo-
sure of such information, however, ex-
cept in compliance with the Board’s 
Rules Regarding Availability of Infor-
mation, 12 CFR part 261, and where ap-
plicable, the Board’s Rules Regarding 
Access to Personal Information under 
the Privacy Act of 1974, 12 CFR part 
261a. 

(f) Within 180 days from the filing of 
the complaint, or where a complaint 
was amended, within the earlier of 180 
days after the last amendment to the 
complaint or 360 days after the filing of 
the original complaint, within the time 
period contained in an order from the 
Office of Federal Operations on an ap-
peal from a dismissal, or within any pe-
riod of extension provided for in para-
graph (e) of this section, the Board 
shall provide the complainant with a 
copy of the investigative file, and shall 
notify the complainant that, within 30 
days of receipt of the investigative file, 
the complainant has the right to re-
quest a hearing and decision from an 
administrative judge or may request an 
immediate final decision pursuant to 
§ 268.109(b) from the Board. 

(g) Where the complainant has re-
ceived the notice required in paragraph 
(f) of this section or at any time after 
180 days have elapsed from the filing of 
the complaint, the complainant may 
request a hearing by submitting a writ-
ten request for a hearing directly to 
the EEOC office indicated in the 
Board’s acknowledgment letter. The 

complainant shall send a copy of the 
request for a hearing to the Board’s 
EEO Programs Office. Within 15 days of 
receipt of the request for a hearing, the 
Board’s EEO Programs Office shall pro-
vide a copy of the complaint file to 
EEOC and, if not previously provided, 
to the complainant. 

§ 268.108 Hearings. 

(a) When a complainant requests a 
hearing, the Commission shall appoint 
an administrative judge to conduct a 
hearing in accordance with this sec-
tion. Upon appointment, the adminis-
trative judge shall assume full respon-
sibility for the adjudication of the 
complaint, including overseeing the de-
velopment of the record. Any hearing 
will be conducted by an administrative 
judge or hearing examiner with appro-
priate security clearances. 

(b) Dismissals. Administrative judges 
may dismiss complaints pursuant to 
§ 268.106, on their own initiative, after 
notice to the parties, or upon the 
Board’s motion to dismiss a complaint. 

(c) Offer of resolution. (1) Any time 
after the filing of the written com-
plaint but not later than the date an 
administrative judge is appointed to 
conduct a hearing, the Board may 
make an offer of resolution to a com-
plainant who is represented by an at-
torney. 

(2) Any time after the parties have 
received notice that an administrative 
judge has been appointed to conduct a 
hearing, but not later than 30 days 
prior to the hearing, the Board may 
make an offer of resolution to the com-
plainant, whether represented by an at-
torney or not. 

(3) The offer of resolution shall be in 
writing and shall include a notice ex-
plaining the possible consequences of 
failing to accept the offer. The Board’s 
offer, to be effective, must include at-
torney’s fees and costs and must speci-
fy any non-monetary relief. With re-
gard to monetary relief, the Board may 
make a lump sum offer covering all 
forms of monetary liability, or it may 
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itemize the amounts and types of mon-
etary relief being offered. The com-
plainant shall have 30 days from re-
ceipt of the offer of resolution to ac-
cept it. If the complainant fails to ac-
cept an offer of resolution and the re-
lief awarded in the administrative 
judge’s decision, the Board’s final deci-
sion, or the Commission’s decision on 
appeal is not more favorable than the 
offer, then, except where the interest of 
justice would not be served, the com-
plainant shall not receive payment 
from the Board of attorney’s fees or 
costs incurred after the expiration of 
the 30-day acceptance period. An ac-
ceptance of an offer must be in writing 
and will be timely if postmarked or re-
ceived within the 30-day period. Where 
a complainant fails to accept an offer 
of resolution, the Board may make 
other offers of resolution and either 
party may seek to negotiate a settle-
ment of the complaint at any time. 

(d) Discovery. The administrative 
judge shall notify the parties of the 
right to seek discovery prior to the 
hearing and may issue such discovery 
orders as are appropriate. Unless the 
parties agree in writing concerning the 
methods and scope of discovery, the 
party seeking discovery shall request 
authorization from the administrative 
judge prior to commencing discovery. 
Both parties are entitled to reasonable 
development of evidence on matters 
relevant to the issues raised in the 
complaint, but the administrative 
judge may limit the quantity and tim-
ing of discovery. Evidence may be de-
veloped through interrogatories, depo-
sitions, and requests for admissions, 
stipulations or production of docu-
ments. It shall be grounds for objection 
to producing evidence that the infor-
mation sought by either party is irrele-
vant, overburdensome, repetitious, or 
privileged. 

(e) Conduct of hearing. The Board 
shall provide for the attendance at a 
hearing of all employees approved as 
witnesses by an administrative judge. 
Attendance at hearings will be limited 
to persons determined by the adminis-
trative judge to have direct knowledge 
relating to the complaint. Hearings are 
part of the investigative process and 
are thus closed to the public. The ad-
ministrative judge shall have the 

power to regulate the conduct of a 
hearing, limit the number of witnesses 
where testimony would be repetitious, 
and exclude any person from the hear-
ing for contumacious conduct or mis-
behavior that obstructs the hearing. 
The administrative judge shall receive 
into evidence information or docu-
ments relevant to the complaint. Rules 
of evidence shall not be applied strict-
ly, but the administrative judge shall 
exclude irrelevant or repetitious evi-
dence. The administrative judge or the 
Commission may refer to the Discipli-
nary Committee of the appropriate Bar 
Association any attorney or, upon rea-
sonable notice and an opportunity to 
be heard, suspend or disqualify from 
representing complainants or agencies 
in EEOC hearings any representative 
who refuses to follow the orders of an 
administrative judge, or who otherwise 
engages in improper conduct. 

(f) Procedures. (1) The complainant, 
the Board and any employee of the 
Board shall produce such documentary 
and testimonial evidence as the admin-
istrative judge deems necessary. The 
administrative judge shall serve all or-
ders to produce evidence on both par-
ties. 

(2) Administrative judges are author-
ized to administer oaths. Statements of 
witnesses shall be made under oath or 
affirmation or, alternatively, by writ-
ten statement under penalty of per-
jury. 

(3) When the complainant, or the 
Board, or its employees fail without 
good cause shown to respond fully and 
in timely fashion to an order of an ad-
ministrative judge, or requests for the 
investigative file, for documents, 
records, comparative data, statistics, 
affidavits, or the attendance of wit-
ness(es), the administrative judge 
shall, in appropriate circumstances: 

(i) Draw an adverse inference that 
the requested information, or the testi-
mony of the requested witness, would 
have reflected unfavorably on the 
party refusing to provide the requested 
information; 

(ii) Consider the matters to which 
the requested information or testi-
mony pertains to be established in 
favor of the opposing party; 
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(iii) Exclude other evidence offered 
by the party failing to produce the re-
quested information or witness; 

(iv) Issue a decision fully or partially 
in favor of the opposing party; or 

(v) Take such other actions as appro-
priate. 

(g) Decisions without hearing. (1) If a 
party believes that some or all mate-
rial facts are not in genuine dispute 
and there is no genuine issue as to 
credibility, the party may, at least 15 
days prior to the date of the hearing or 
at such earlier time as required by the 
administrative judge, file a statement 
with the administrative judge prior to 
the hearing setting forth the fact or 
facts and referring to the parts of the 
record relied on to support the state-
ment. The statement must dem-
onstrate that there is no genuine issue 
as to any such material fact. The party 
shall serve the statement on the oppos-
ing party. 

(2) The opposing party may file an 
opposition within 15 days of receipt of 
the statement in paragraph (g)(1) of 
this section. The opposition may refer 
to the record in the case to rebut the 
statement that a fact is not in dispute 
or may file an affidavit stating that 
the party cannot, for reasons stated, 
present facts to oppose the request. 
After considering the submissions, the 
administrative judge may order that 
discovery be permitted on the fact or 
facts involved, limit the hearing to the 
issues remaining in dispute, issue a de-
cision without a hearing or make such 
other ruling as is appropriate. 

(3) If the administrative judge deter-
mines upon his or her own initiative 
that some or all facts are not in gen-
uine dispute, he or she may, after giv-
ing notice to the parties and providing 
them an opportunity to respond in 
writing within 15 calendar days, issue 
an order limiting the scope of the hear-
ing or issue a decision without holding 
a hearing. 

(h) Record of hearing. The hearing 
shall be recorded and the Board shall 
arrange and pay for verbatim tran-
scripts. All documents submitted to, 
and accepted by, the administrative 
judge at the hearing shall be made part 
of the record of the hearing. If the 
Board submits a document that is ac-
cepted, it shall furnish a copy of the 

document to the complainant. If the 
complainant submits a document that 
is accepted, the administrative judge 
shall make the document available to 
the Board’s representative for repro-
duction. 

(i) Decisions by administrative judges. 
Unless the administrative judge makes 
a written determination that good 
cause exists for extending the time for 
issuing a decision, an administrative 
judge shall issue a decision on the com-
plaint, and shall order appropriate 
remedies and relief where discrimina-
tion is found, within 180 days of receipt 
by the administrative judge of the 
complaint file from the Board. The ad-
ministrative judge shall send copies of 
the hearing record, including the tran-
script, and the decision to the parties. 
If the Board does not issue a final order 
within 40 days of receipt of the admin-
istrative judge’s decision in accordance 
with § 268.109(a), then the decision of 
the administrative judge shall become 
the final action of the Board. 

§ 268.109 Final action by the Board. 

(a) Final action by the Board following 
a decision by an administrative judge. 
When an EEOC administrative judge 
has issued a decision under §§ 268.108(b), 
(g), or (i), the Board shall take final ac-
tion on the complaint by issuing a final 
order within 40 days of receipt of the 
hearing file and the administrative 
judge’s decision. The final order shall 
notify the complainant whether or not 
the Board will fully implement the de-
cision of the administrative judge and 
shall contain notice of the complain-
ant’s right to appeal to the Equal Em-
ployment Opportunity Commission, 
the right to file a civil action in federal 
district court, the name of the proper 
defendant in any such lawsuit and the 
applicable time limits for appeals and 
lawsuits. If the final order does not 
fully implement the decision of the ad-
ministrative judge, then the Board 
shall simultaneously file an appeal in 
accordance with § 268.403 and append a 
copy of its appeal to the final order. A 
copy of EEOC Form 573 shall be at-
tached to the final order. 

(b) Final action by the Board in all 
other circumstances. When the Board 
dismisses an entire complaint under 
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